MOREHOUSE

SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

Board of Trustees Meeting
Atlanta, Georgia
October 29, 2009

Minutes \

4

Members in Attendance: \

John Bluford, William H. Cleveland, MD, Jordan Cohen, MD (via conf. call), Art Collins, Jackie
Collins, CPA, Aaron Dent, Christopher Edwards, MD, Nerimiah Emmett, PhD, Robert M. Franklin,
PhD, Susan Grant, Zach Hall, PhD, Sally Hambrecht, Brian Jordan, Kevin Lofton, MHA, W.
Thomas Lomax, MD, Thomas N. Malone, MD, John E. Maupin, Ir., DDS (President), Phillip H.
McCall, Jr., Richard McCormick, Jack Rowe, MD, Henry “Hank” Thomas, Feltker W. Ward, Jr.,
Robert L. Wright, OD

Members Absent: Regina M. Benjamin, MD, MBA, Joy Fitzgerald, Ruth B. Love, PhD, The Hon.
Judge Greg Mathis , Sylvester McRae, MD, The Hon. Calvin Smyre, Michelle Stapies-Horne, MD,
Antony Welters (Chairman)

Management in Attendance: Eve ). Higginbotham, MD (Dean), Donnetta Butler {Chief Financial
Officer), Harold W. Jordan, Il (Secretary BOT), Kimberly Jackson (Assistant Secretary BOT),
Nicole Miller (Assistant General Counsel), Lori Collins (Chief Compliance Officer)

Presiding: Vice Chairman Dr. Robert Wright

The meeting was called to order by Vice Chairman Wright at approximately 8:40 a.m. Trustee
Dr. Robert Franklin provided the Invocation. There was a motion to approve the minutes of the
April 2, 2009 Board of Trustees meeting and, with a correction to the listing of “Members
Present”; the minutes were unanimously approved as submitted.

Dean's Report

Dean Eve Higginbotham gave a report on the state of Morehouse School of Medicine’s (M5SM}
academic enterprise. She noted the following academic appointments since the April 2009
Board of Trustees meeting:

¢ Chair of Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology — Dr. Gianluca Tosini
¢ Assistant Dean for Public Health Education — Dr. Patricia Rodney

e Associate Dean for Community Health — Dr. Daniel Blumenthal

e Assistant Dean for Research (effective Nov. 2009) — Dr. James Lillard

She shared that MSM’s 2009 commencement in May saw the largest graduating class ever with
56 MD, 23 MPH and 7 PhD graduates. Dean Higginbotham also noted a concern that the
average student indebtedness for the 2009 graduating M.D. class is $167,388.00.









it was also repprted that the internal audit. conducted F< Deloitte & Touché of Institutional
Advancement; and Payroll showed no major issues. Deloitte is stil! conducting audits of Human
Resources and ”rocurement and should provide feedback to management in early 2010. Mr.
Lomax stated that the externai audit no:acn”_ma by Ernst & Young went well with no significant
deficiencies. He further reported that the external m::___oB planned to issue a clean,
unqualified opinion and that the School moved to “low ar__ status on the A-133 audit report
for the first ::__m in its history. The auditors neither S_n_o:ma nor perceived any fraud, and

stated that the § _ﬁ “hool’s accounting principles have been appropriately and noa_mﬁmzﬁ_(, applied.

Development & External Affairs Committee Report |

brecht, mm__<_ Davis, Vice President of Institutional
Advancement, ?.mmm,w_#ma the Development & External >M19_3 Committee report. Ms. Davis
stated that the nation’s difficult economic |climate hadj a definite impact on the School's
fundraising efforts. Annual fund unrestricted donations decreased by 27% in FY 2009 compared
to FY 2008 and Gloster Society level membership declined by 40%. However, major gift receipts
during the samz time period more than dgubled, having received $4.2 million in FYOS as
compared to $1'7 million in FY 2008. The Alumni donor participation rate in FY 2009 was 14%,
and the Trustee donor participation rate for the same time ﬁm:oa was 43%. Ms, Davis also
reported that foundation and corporation visits declined from 34 in FY 2008 to 13 in FY 2009.
She msﬁ_na_mﬁmm;sm.ﬂ the fundraising challenges will continue in FY 2010, particularly with
securing endowment funds.

At the request of Chairwoman Mrs. Sally Ham

stees to contribute each year to the annual fund
ment for receipt of funding from foundations.

Discussion ensued regarding the need for Tru
for 100% participation which is often a require

Finance & Investment Committee Report

Committee Chairman Felker Ward delivered
Trustee Ward ccmmented on the importance
faculty practice plan, Morehouse Medical Ass

the Finance & Investment noBBELm report.
of the committee’s oversight of the finances of
ociates (MMA} and expressed on behalf of the

committee their pleasure that the board approved the bylaws change to provide such oversight
Mr. Ward reported that MMA had a net surplus of approximately $294,000.00 for FY 2009,
attributable primarily to revenues received| from Grady Hospital in excess of amounts

anticipated and salary savings from vacant marlagement positions. 7
! | _ ; ,

Mr. Ward reporfed that the School’s unaudited financial results for FY 2009 refiected excess
revenues over expenditures of approximately $1.5 million due to a change in the timeline for
the start of certain of the School’s initiatives as well as salary savings from vacant positions. He
commended Mrs. Donnetta Butler, who became CFO and Senior Vice President of
Administration omg July 1, 2009, for her efforts since the beginning of FY 2010. Mr. Ward noted
that Mrs. Butler worked with Garry Bridgeman, the School's investment consultant, to draft a
working capital investment policy to allow the School to cbnservatively invest its' working
capital cash. Thé policy would result in more prudent stewardship of the approximataly $10.8
million in operating cash currently in the School’s checking account. It is the Committee’s
recommendation to move approximately $5 million of this amount into a higher yielding, but
still liquid _:<m.£3m3 vehicle.






